ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 13th May 2013 in the Village School at 7:30 pm


PRESENT: 

Cllr L Wilson (Chairman), Cllr M Colvey, Cllr J Dyball, Cllr I Maitland, Cllr R Miller, Cllr J Taylor, Cllr P Talbot and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). No members of the public were in attendance.  
1. APOLOGIES: Cllr Norris and Cllr Bush.   
2. Declarations of pecuniary Interest; and consideration of requests for Special Dispensations under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011.

 There were none. 
3. minutes of the meeting held on 4th March 2013 The minutes of the meeting on Monday 4th march were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
4. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Twinning Association. Although the Twinning Association plaque has now been installed it was noted that capitalisation of the Association’s title is incorrect. Action: Parish Clerk to chase this order for a replacement plaque which was placed some time ago.   
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint The viewpoint plaque is now in the Parish Office awaiting suitable weather for fixing.

Minute 7, 4th March 2013 – List of dog bins. Cllr Norris had now obtained this from PDC.    

5. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – 
Cllr Taylor reported that a hole had appeared alongside the skate park and he wondered if it had anything to do with the drainage project. It was also asked if the drainage project was complete. The Parish Clerk observed that this was evidently not the case because the lower car park had not yet been made good, as promised. These matters are to be taken up with the Sports Club to pursue with the contractors. Action: Parish Clerk to raise these matters with the Sports Club. 
Row Park Paddock – Cllr Taylor confirmed with council members that it would be acceptable for him to out his horses in the paddock to continue grazing it to keep it in good condition. This was AGREED. Allotments – Councillors were reminded of the email recently sent to the council by the Allotment Society Chairman which had raised a number of points he was concerned about. Cllrs noted that each point had been commented on, by the clerk, to their satisfaction. In the light of this, and in response to a specific question from the Parish Clerk as to how to proceed, it was agreed that no formal response back to the Allotment Society was considered necessary. A council member also reminded   the members present that the council has a duty (and legal powers) merely to provide allotments for the use of its community if there is a demand from that community to do so. 
The Parish Clerk provided updates to council members on the following: 

Rental renewals – to date rental payments in respect of 17 plots had not yet been received. However this was an improvement on the same time in 2011 and 2012. The council has operated a fairly lenient approach to slow payment – stressing the leisure rather than commercial nature of the activity, and noting that these payments have always been found to be forthcoming in due course. 

Vacancies – There are currently 6 known vacant plots

Waiting list – There are currently four names on the waiting list. However, one of these persons does not want a plot until 2014. 

New lettings – three new tenants have taken plots in the past 10 days. 

The Parish Clerk also provided an analysis of projected rental income for 2013, and details of costs incurred directly on Allotment matters during the past year. This showed that expenditure in 2012/13 exceeded likely 2013 income (if all plots are let) despite there being particularly low water bills due to the poor summer in 2012 and no exceptional items such as major water leaks in investigate and repair. 
A report was provided by a Council member who had recently visited the Allotments regarding some important safety matters. This gave rise to a discussion about liability if an accident occurred to either a member of the public / allotment holder, contractor, or councillor as a result of the perceived safety problems. As a result of these discussions the following RECOMMENDATIONS to Full Council were unanimously agreed:  
To formally request the Lytchett Matravers Allotment Society to undertake the following work which is to be completed within one month to the satisfaction of the Parish Council:

· Attend to the Pavilion building by making the structure safe. This action is to specifically include properly securing the roof – which is giving particular cause for concern. 

· To arrange for the rubble dumped on the area in front of the pavilion to be rolled flat and the surface covered with road scarpings. The area is to be landscaped with a fall to allow for water to run off. 
· To adjust the area of bricks laid in the main entrance so that all edges are flush to the surrounding ground level in order to eliminate tripping hazards.  

Failure to attend to these safety matters on Parish Council property will result in the Parish Council ceasing to recognise the Lytchett Matravers Allotment Society. 
Library Walk – Nothing to report.

Memorial Green / War Memorial – Nothing to report.   
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – Nothing to report. 
Club Hall – Nothing to report. 
Hedges and Ditches – Cllr Miller asked the Parish Clerk to ask Mr Warr to be ready to attend to the High Street car park hedge at the end of June. Action: Parish Clerk to act accordingly. 
Foxhills Open Space – Nothing to report. 
MUGA – Nothing to report. 
Village Centre Project – Nothing to report. 
Footpaths – 
Cllr Dyball referred to the latest highlight report regarding the proposed Deans Drove-Foxhills Open Space path. Viridor was due to consider a grant application on the day of this Committee meeting. A number of letters of support from residents have been forwarded to accompany the application. The result of that grant award meeting was not yet to hand at the time of the Committee meeting.  

Cllr Dyball reported on a concern about “Jubilee Walk” footpath and wondered if Dist Cllr Taylor could take this matter up with PDC please. It seems there is an impasse between DCC / PDC and the Parish Council and Lord Rockley. Cllr Dyball made the point that Jubilee Walk is of huge strategic importance to PDC - because of its contribution to Heathland Mitigation and in particular, how it will be linked with any future development at Huntick Road – resulting in more land left free for dwellings. It is understood that PDC is now aware of this, as a result of a meeting with Steve Dring recently. However it is necessary for DCC and PDC to agree to fund the long term maintenance of the footpath. Cllr Dyball has asked Lord Rockley’s Land Agent, Piers Chichester, to reply to DCC asking for the legal reasons why they are evidently resisting funding this maintenance as part of the dedication of the path. He has had a response from the legal Dept at DCC, who advise that they will not take on the maintenance owing to "cutbacks". He is now waiting for replies to three emails to Tony Bird at PDC. It seems fair that that Lord Rockley, having donated the land, paid for the fencing and strimmed it himself, should not have to maintain it in perpetuity. The importance of the path to the PDC Local Plan and Core Strategy must not be underestimated. Cllr Dyball reminded the Council members that Mr Dring has stated that any reasons for PDC not taking on this responsibility were NOT financial. They are suggesting a permissive path with no maintenance obligations but this would mean the path could close in the future when it becomes overgrown - or if Lord Rockley does not wish to retain responsibility for its upkeep. An alternative option which has been suggested is that the Parish Council takes on the maintenance under Section 30 of the Highways Act, and that a fund could be set up for future maintenance should any development take place. However it is felt that this is not acceptable for the following reasons:-

1) We need a proper, adopted footpath which has fingerposts and is put on maps of Dorset footpaths;

2) A Permissive Path remains the responsibility of the land owner - he can reclaim it at any time;

3) The Parish Council has worked really hard - where PDC has failed - to get this organised and open for use;

4) It represents Heathland Mitigation and essential for the joined up path required by the Huntick Road development;

5) The maintenance is minimal – estimated at <£500 per year - a very small amount to even a stretched DCC or PDC. To lose this because PDC / DCC can't or won't communicate would be very disappointing.

It was AGREED that the council’s two District Cllrs should take this up at PDC on behalf of the Parish Council. Action: Cllr Taylor to act accordingly.  
Other Open Spaces – A litter picking “working party” idea was raised at the Annual Parish Meeting. It was noted that picker tools would be needed. Cllr Colvey indicated that he would purchase these and claim the cost back. It was noted that Rocket Park needs a new waste bin. Cllr Taylor commented on the worn out dog bins on the recreation ground. He agreed to forward a list to the Parish Clerk. 
6. Consideration of Food vending proposal.  

After a brief discussion it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council to agree to this vendor’s request, subject to full compliance with the Parish Council’s current policy on food vendors. A licence will be issued for the year, subject to payment of a £60 administration fee. 

7. Fields in Trust registration – update. 

It was noted that Cllr Norris has verified the deadline for signatures to be 2nd June. The Parish Clerk stressed that this meant the deed of dedication needs to be signed at the Full Council meeting next week. 

8. CORRESPONDENCE 
The Parish Clerk reported on two items of correspondence:

(i)  a letter from PDC detailing proposed tree works in the garden of a house on the corner of Lime kiln Rd and Castle Farm Road. 

(ii) A temporary closure notice issued by DCC Highways Dept – A35 Westbound for 5 days commencing 22nd May. 

Cllr Wilson reported on communication from a local resident disappointed at the lack of bicycle stands in the village and particularly wanting “Sheffield” stands outside Tescos. Action: Cllr Wilson to look into this and reply. It was also noted that this might be something to include in the brief for the Village Centre project. 
9. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
· Volunteers were sought to help with the Parish Council stand at the Village Fayre. 

· Cllr Miller noted that new safety railings had been put up in Wareham Rd. 

· Cllr Miller reported on a complaint of noise from a May Day event. When investigated this event was found to be well organised and that PDC had given permission for it to take place. The Council expressed its disappointment that PDC had not considered it necessary or appropriate to inform the Parish Council of this event or their approval of it, despite it being within the Parish Boundary.  
· Cllr Miller advised that he had received a number of calls from a resident of Dillons Court regarding the grass cutting in front of these properties. This work was already scheduled to take place and has since been attended to. 
The meeting closed at 9:15pm
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